
 

 

BENCHMARKING PPP PROCUREMENT 2017 IN THE ARAB REPUBLIC OF EGYPT 

Regulatory and Institutional Framework for PPPs 

Does the regulatory 
framework in your 
country allow 
procuring PPPs? 

Yes 

Yes. If yes, please 
specify the relevant 
regulatory 
framework and the 
year of adoption: 

Law no. 67 of 2010 Regulating the Participation of the Private Sector in Infrastructure 

Projects, Services and Public Utilities (ون ان نة 67 ق س صدار 2010 ل إ ون ب ان يم ق نظ ة ت شارك  م

قطاع خاص ال ي ال شروعات ف ية م ن ب ية ال س سا خدمات األ ق وال مراف عام وال  hereinafter referred (ةال

to as the "PPP Law"  and the PPP Executive Regulations of Law no. 67 of 2010 issued by 

virtue of Prime Ministerial Decree no. 238 of 2011 (رار يس ق لس رئ وزراء مج م ال  238 رق

نة س صدار 2011 ل إ حة ب الئ ة ال يذي ف ن ت ون ال قان شاركة ل قطاع م خاص ال ي ال شروعات ف ية م ن ب  ال

ية س سا خدمات األ ق وال مراف عامة وال  hereinafter referred to as the "PPP Executive ,(ال

Regulations", are the main legal instruments governing PPPs. This is complemented by 

the Prime Ministerial Decree no. 1875 of 2010 on the Structure and Competence of the 

PPP Supreme Committee (رار يس ق لس رئ وزراء مج م ال نة 1875 رق س يل - 2010 ل ك ش ت  ب

صات صا ت نة واخ لج يا ال ل ع شؤون ال ة ل شارك م  According to Article 1 of the PPP Law, PPP .(ال

contracts as defined by this same article of the PPP Law  (partnership contracts with the 

private sector and related advisory contracts concluded by the Administrative Authorities 

with the private sector to execute infrastructure projects, services and public utilities as 

well as in relation to the availability of related services) "will not be subject to the 

provisions of Law no. 129 for 1947 concerning Concessions of public utilities, and Law no. 

61 for 1958 concerning Concessions relating to the investment of natural resources and 

public utilities, as well as Public Tenders Law no. 89 for 1998 organizing tenders and bids 

and any specific laws related to granting concessions of public utilities."   

and provide a link 
to a government–
supported website 
where the 
mentioned 
regulatory 
framework is 
available or provide 
an electronic copy 
of it:  

http://www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg/Content/Legislation/Pages/Legislation.aspx 

Besides national 
defense and other 
matters of national 
security, does the 
regulatory 
framework 
explicitly prohibit or 
restrict PPPs in any 
of the following 
sectors? 
Transportation.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

http://www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg/Content/Legislation/Pages/Legislation.aspx


 

 

Water and irrigation No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Energy generation 
and distribution 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Telecom No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Health No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Education No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Other No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Please identify the 
PPP procuring 
authorities in 
country_name  and 
provide their 
website(s) (if 
available): 

Pursuant to Article 2 of the PPP Executive Regulations, the Administrative Authority (as 

defined in Article 2 of the PPP Law, as, "Ministries and Service and Economic Public 

Authorities, and any other public judicial persons designated as such by a decree issued 

by the Prime Minister"), that desires to implement one or more of its projects 

incorporated in the Social and Economic Development Plan through public-private 

partnerships, shall have to prepare a technical, environmental, social, economic, legal, 

and financial study under the supervision of the Unit (as defined in the PPP Executive 

Regulations as, "The public-private partnerships Central Unit at the Ministry of Finance") 

to indicate the feasibility of executing the partnership project according to the provisions 

of the Law. 

 

http://www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg 

In addition to the 
PPP procuring 
authorities listed 
above, is there a 
specialized 
government entity 
that facilitates the 

Yes 



 

 

PPP program (PPP 
Unit)? 

If yes, please 
indicate its name, 
and its website (if 
available):  

The PPP Central Unit under the Minister of Finance (PPP Central Unit), 

www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg   

If yes, what are the 
main 
responsibilities of 
the PPP Unit (check 
all that apply). PPP 
regulation. 

Yes 

PPP policy guidance 
and capacity 
building for other 
public authorities.  

Yes 

PPP promotion 
among the public 
and/or private 
sectors in national 
and international 
forums. 

Yes 

Technical support in 
implementing PPP 
projects. 

Yes 

Gatekeeping 
(approval of PPP 
projects). 

Yes 

Procurement of 
PPPs. 

Yes 

Oversight of PPP 
implementation. 

Yes 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Preparation of PPPs                                                                                                                                                                     Score: 71 

Does the Ministry of 
Finance or Central 
Budgetary Authority 
approve the PPP 
project before 
launching the 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

If yes, is a second 
approval by the 
Ministry of Finance 
or Central 

Yes 



 

 

Budgetary Authority 
required before 
signing the PPP 
contract? 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

Besides the 
procuring authority 
and the Ministry of 
Finance or Central 
Budgetary 
Authority, does any 
other authority(s) 
approve the PPP 
project before 
launching the 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the relevant 
authority  

The Supreme Committee 

and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

Articles 3, 4 & 14 of the PPP Law regulate the conditions in which the proposed project 

would be submitted to the Supreme Authority for approval, after recommendations of 

the other authorities, including the PPP Central Unit. 

If yes, is a second 
approval by the 
same authority 
required before 
signing the PPP 
contract? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

Articles 3 & 4 of the PPP Law regulate the conditions in which the proposed project would 

be submitted to the Supreme Authority for approval, after the recommendations of the 

other authorities, including the PPP Central Unit. And according to article 78 of the PPP 

Executive Regulation, "[the] successful bidder shall be notified by means of a letter of 

award sent thereto by acknowledged receipt registered mail, after the acknowledgment 

of the Supreme Committee to the recommendation of the Competent Authority for the 

selection of the successful bidder and approving concluding the contract." 

Does the 
government 
integrate the 
prioritization of PPP 
projects with all 
other public 
investment project 
prioritization? (e.g. 
in the context of a 
national public 
investment 
system)? 

Yes 



 

 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 2 of the PPP Executive Regulations requires that the projects, which the 

Administrative Authority wishes to execute through public-private partnerships, shall be 

listed in the Social and Economic Development Plan of that Administrative Authority. 

Article 15(a) of the PPP Law explicitly requires from the PPP Supreme Committee to set a 

national policy that determines in advance the planned scope for PPP projects. 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
way your 
government 
prioritizes PPP 
projects? (Please 
select only one). 
The regulatory 
framework provides 
for the inclusion of 
PPPs in the national 
public investment 
system and/or 
details a specific 
procedure to ensure 
the consistency of 
PPPs with other 
public investment 
priorities.  

No 

If yes, please 
specify:  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes the need 
for PPPs to be 
consistent with all 
other investment 
priorities without 
establishing a 
specific procedure 
to achieve that goal. 

Yes 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions. 

No 

Other n/a 

please specify:  n/a 

Among the PPP 
projects procured 
within the last two 
(2) years, how many 
of them were 
prioritized along 
with all other public 
investment 

Some of the projects 



 

 

projects? Please 
elaborate:  

Which of the 
following 
assessments are 
conducted when 
identifying and 
preparing a PPP? 
(check all that 
apply): 10.1. Socio-
economic analysis 
(cost-benefit 
analysis of the 
socio-economic 
impact of the 
project) 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any) 

Article 2 of the PPP Executive Regulations provides; "[T]he Administrative Authority that 

desires to implement one or more of its projects incorporated in the Social and Economic 

Development Plan through public-private partnerships shall have to prepare a technical, 

environmental, social, economic, legal, and financial study under the supervision of the 

Unit to indicate the feasibility of executing the partnership project according to the 

provisions of the Law." 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate.  n/a 

Affordability 
assessment, 
including the 
identification of the 
required long term 
public commitments 
(explicit and 
implicit) 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any) 

Article 2 of the PPP Law provides that a financial study under the supervision of the Unit 

would be conducted to indicate the feasibility of executing the Partnership project. 

Articles 25 of the PPP Law and 51 of the PPP Executive Regulations regulate the 

establishment of a Committee that shall set an “estimated value” for the project. Such 

value shall include the total investment costs and the total operation and maintenance 

costs throughout the contract period (based on the current market prices at the time of 

setting the estimated value) and without adding any financing burdens or inflation rates. 

The Committee then refers the estimated value to the PPP Central Unit to evaluate it in 

light of the risks related to the project and the price differences from the date of setting 

the estimated value to the final date of submitting tendering offers. 

The Guide for Making PPPs Work Successfully in Egypt (PPP Guidelines), produced by the 

PPP Central Unit at the Ministry of Finance with the assistance of International Capital 

Partnerships Ltd 

http://www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg/Content/ToolKit%20and%20Guide/Guide/Pages/

GuideEn.aspx, addresses in Section Two of Chapter Three "Value for Money and 

Affordability."   



 

 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

Yes 

If yes, elaborate  PPP Guidelines Chapter Three on "Value for Money and Affordability" provides that the 

proposed project must also be affordable and further distinguishes affordability from 

Value for Money (VfM) as: 

• Affordability flows from a limitation of financial resource, the need to prioritize and the 

political judgment as to what proportion of the available budget can be committed to any 

single project and resultant services ; 

• Affordability requires the matching of resource availability and expenditure over time. 

Thus a project may be unaffordable as a single one-time capital disbursement, but 

affordable if the costs, even if they are higher, are defrayed over a longer time period. 

• Affordability does not imply that a project is offering good VFM, nor is a good VFM 

project necessarily affordable ; 

• Affordability applies to all the costs that the Client will incur as a result of the project, 

not just the charges made by the PPP Partner. VFM only applies to the price of the service 

package offered by the PPP Partner.  

Risk identification, 
allocation and 
assessment (risk 
matrix) 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any 

Article 52 (b) of the PPP Executive Regulations mandates that the PPP Central Unit "shall 

coordinate with the financial transaction advisor the status of the public sector 

comparator stated in Article (25) of the Law, considering the following rules: [...] 

b. Analyze all risks associated with the project particularly of financial, technical and legal 

nature, and each estimated and added to the estimated value of the project."  

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

Yes 

If yes, elaborate  Section 2 of Chapter One of the PPP Guidelines on the PPP Structure, entitled Making the 

PPP Choice, highlights the obstacles that may face a PPP approach, risks inherent in 

the project and how they could be allocated between the parties and implications for the 

public service as it is presently organised and delivered. Issues to address include:  

• The availability of land and what would be the appropriate basis to make land available;  

• Planning/Zoning considerations. What stage if any has the planning reached and what 

are the future planning hurdles?; 

• The existence of designs and whether they could be adopted by the Partner; 

• Any special environmental, traffic, heritage or archaeological or other ground 

constraints; 

• The reaction of stakeholders, the press and the public; 

• The clear definition of the services to be outsourced and those to be retained and an 

explanation of how the interfaces are to be defined and managed; 

• If the PPP facility forms part of a larger network of similar facilities, how service 

interfaces will be addressed; 

• The numbers and grades of staff to be transferred to the PPP Partner on what proposed 

basis and with what constraints; 

• The likely reaction of the Unions and how they are to be managed; 

• The operational risks the private partner is to assume Section One of Chapter Three of 

the PPP Guidelines address the fair allocation of project risk and the financial 

consequence of risk between the public and private sector partners. There were 

categories of risk that can affect the successful outcome of a project and the most 



 

 

common were highlighted as: 

- Timing and availability of planning and licensing consent; 

- Unforeseen ground conditions; 

- Proper design and engineering; 

- Cost and time overruns during construction; 

- Compliance with technical standards; 

- Demand, usage; 

- User contributions; 

- Cost of services during operational phase; 

- Increase cost due to change of legislation; 

- Inflation; 

- Availability and cost of insurance; 

- Technology change and obsolescence; 

- Industrial action. 

Financial viability or 
bankability 
assessment. 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any 

Article 2 of the PPP Law provides that a financial study under the supervision of the Unit 

would be conducted to indicate the feasibility of executing the partnership project. 

Articles 25 of the PPP Law and 51 of the PPP Executive Regulations regulate the 

establishment of a Committee that shall set an “estimated value” for the project. Such 

value shall include the total investment costs and the total operation and maintenance 

costs throughout the contract period (based on the current market prices at the time of 

setting the estimated value) and without adding any financing burdens or inflation rates. 

The Committee then refers the estimated value to the PPP Central Unit to evaluate it in 

light of the risks related to the project and the price differences from the date of setting 

the estimated value to the final date of submitting tendering offers. 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate  n/a 

Comparative 
assessment to 
evaluate whether a 
PPP is the best 
option when 
compared to other 
procurement 
alternatives 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any 

Article 25 of the PPP Law states:  "A committee including technical and financial experts 

shall be formed by a decree issued by the Competent Authority of the Administrative 

Authority. The committee shall set the basic costs for the project “the estimated value” in 

case the project was executed through public procurement by the Administrative 

Authority. The committee shall prepare a report about its work that includes the 

principles followed to estimate such costs and to determine their value. The report shall 

be placed in a sealed envelope signed by all of the committee members.  

The PPP Central Unit shall review the basic costs for the project and adds to it the 

financing costs, quantified risks and burdens that would be borne by the private sector in 

order to execute the project. The PPP Central Unit shall submit its report with the new 

estimate called “the public sector comparator” to the Supreme Committee for PPP Affairs 



 

 

for approval. The public sector comparator shall then be placed in a sealed envelope 

signed by the head of the PPP Central Unit and shall not be opened until after the 

financial envelopes for technically accepted bids are opened. 

The PPP Executive Regulations of this Law shall determine the basis to be followed in 

setting the estimated value and the public sector comparator". 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

Yes 

If yes, elaborate  Section Two of Chapter One of the PPP Guidelines covering the PPP Structure with 

regards to Making the PPP Choice discusses options for investments and why the PPP 

route is proposed as guidance for the best option. Sections One & Two of the PPP 

Guidelines, address affordability and aspects of Value for Money (VFM), including the 

calculation of the Public Sector Comparator and comparable values for PPP procurement 

and a conventional procurement.  

Market assessment 
(showing evidence 
of enough interest 
in the market for 
the project) 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any) 

Article 29 of the PPP Executive Regulations states that; "If the nature of the project 

necessitates inviting investors to express their interest, as a prior step prior to pre-

qualification procedures, the Administrative Authority shall announce this at least in a 

widely circulated daily newspaper in both Arabic and English; and if needed, in a foreign 

newspaper or in a publication abroad; and on the electronic sites of the Administrative 

Authority, the Unit, and the General Authority for Investment (GAFI), all as set by the 

Unit" and article 30 of the PPP Executive Regulations indicates that: "The size of 

Expression of interest applications shall be studied by the Administrative Authority under 

the Unit’s supervision. Based on the results of this study, the Administrative Authority 

shall after the approval of the Unit, announce the invitation for pre-qualification for the 

parties interested to compete for the project’s execution." 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate  n/a 

Among the PPP 
projects procured 
within the last two 
(2) years, for how 
many of them were 
all of the required 
assessments 
conducted? Please 
elaborate:  

All of the projects 

Does the procuring 
authority include a 
draft PPP contract 
in the request for 
proposals? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 24(d) of the PPP Law states that the tender documents to be prepared by the 

Administrative Authority in coordination with the PPP Central Unit shall include in 

particular among other requirements the "Basic heads of terms for the PPP contract in 

addition to other supplementary agreements while identifying non-negotiable 



 

 

conditions". This requirement is restated in 43(d) of the PPP Executive Regulations that 

indicates that the tender documents should include, among other requirements "without 

prejudice to the provisions of article 34 of the Law, the primary heads of terms of the PPP 

contract, and other complementary agreements, emphasizing non-negotiable 

conditions". Article 45 of the PPP Executive Regulations states that: " (…) The committee 

which is competent to prepare the project's tender document shall issue an invitation 

letter to all qualified investors to submit their bids for the execution of the project, and 

attach to this letter the final draft of tender document, its price, draft PPP Contract and 

its annexes, which shall all be submitted to the Competent Authority for authorization, 

after approval of the Unit."  

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

n/a 

Have standardized 
PPP model 
contracts and/or 
transaction 
documents been 
developed? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide a 
government- 
supported website 
where the 
mentioned 
standards are 
available or provide 
an electronic copy 
of them:  

Practice 

Does the procuring 
authority obtain the 
permits necessary 
to develop and 
operate the PPP 
project before 
calling for tenders in 
any of the following 
areas? 
Environmental 
permits.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Urban and zoning 
permits.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Other permits.  No 



 

 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority make 
available to PPPCo 
the necessary land 
or right of way to 
develop the PPP 
project (if any)? 
Land 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
explanation):  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority make 
available to PPPCo 
the necessary land 
or right of way to 
develop the PPP 
project (if any)? 
Right of way 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
explanation):  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework establish 
any exceptions 
where the 
preparation process 
described above 
does not apply or 
allows for a “fast 
track” procedure? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

What is the average 
number of calendar 
days that the 
procuring authority 
spends on each of 

95 



 

 

the following 
activities to prepare 
a PPP project? 
Conducting the 
required 
assessments:  

Obtaining the 
required approvals 
from other relevant 
authorities: 

30 

Preparing the draft 
PPP contract:  

90 

Obtaining any 
permits, land 
and/or right of way 
that the procuring 
authority must 
provide according 
to the regulatory 
framework:  

60 

PPP Procurement Score:73 

Are the bid 
evaluation 
committee 
members required 
to meet specific 
qualifications? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any 

According to article 42 of the PPP Executive Regulations, the Competent Authority shall 

issue a decree forming a committee composed of technical, financial and legal members 

to be in charge of the preparation of the tender document pertinent to the project, in 

light of the decision taken by the Supreme Committee and the Cabinet, as the case may 

be, provided that the PPP Central Unit is represented in this Committee by one or more 

members. 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

n/a 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
required 
qualifications of the 
committee 
members? (Please 
select only one). 
The regulatory 
framework details 
the qualifications 
required and/or the 
specific 
membership of the 

No 



 

 

bid evaluation 
committee.  

If yes, please 
specify:  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework requires 
generally sufficient 
qualification 
without detailing 
the specific 
qualifications 
required to be a 
member of the bid 
evaluation 
committee.  

Yes 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions.  

No 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority issue a 
public procurement 
notice of the PPP?  

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the means of 
publication and 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 26 of the PPP Executive Regulation:  "The Administrative Authority may not 

publish any advertisement for expression of interest; call for pre-qualification; prepare 

information memorandum, qualification documents, or tender documents; or call for 

submission of bids for award and contracting, except after the approval of the Unit. The 

Administrative Authority shall comply with the recommendations of the Unit. The 

convention of any of the committees stipulated in the Law and this Regulation shall only 

be valid in the presence of one or more representative of the Unit." The public 

procurement notice is thus issued, provided a PPP Unit approval is ensured. 

 

Article 29 of the PPP Executive Regulations : "If the nature of the project necessitates 

inviting investors to express their interest, as a prior step prior to pre-qualification 

procedures, the Administrative Authority shall announce this at least in a widely 

circulated daily newspaper in both Arabic and English; and if needed, in a foreign 

newspaper or in a publication abroad; and on the electronic sites of the Administrative 

Authority, the Unit, and the General Authority for Investment (GAFI), all as set by the 

Unit." 

 

Article 32 of the PPP Executive Regulation: "The Administrative Authority shall, 

immediately after the Unit's approval of the information memorandum, the qualification 

document, and the draft of the invitation for qualification announcement, advertise the 

invitation for pre-qualification at least in a widely circulated daily newspaper in both 

Arabic and English; a foreign newspaper or in a publication abroad; and on the electronic 

sites of the Administrative Authority, the Unit, and the General Authority for Investment 

(GAFI). The advertisement shall include a brief statement about the nature, duration, 

postal address, and e-mail of the project, and the deadline for receipt of qualification 



 

 

applications. The Administrative Authority shall upon receipt of any requests for 

qualification documents deliver a free copy of the information memorandum and the 

qualification documents to the qualification applicant or whoever represents it; or send 

an electronic copy to its e-mail." 

If yes, is the public 
procurement notice 
published online? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg 

Does the procuring 
authority grant the 
potential bidders a 
minimum period of 
time to submit their 
bids? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

According to article 43 of the PPP Executive Regulations, and article 19 of the PPP Law, 

the project tender document shall entail all deadlines that have to be observed and met 

in a bid. While no specific number of days has been explicitly provided as a minimum, 

contributors point out that in practice, 120 days are granted. 

and the time in 
calendar days :  

n/a 

Do the tender 
documents detail 
the stages of the 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 24 of the PPP Law states, "The administrative authority, in coordination with the 

PPP Central Unit, shall prepare the tender documents related to the project.  The tender 

documents shall include, in particular, the following: a) General information relating to 

the project required for the preparation and submission of bids, … f) Documents, forms 

and dates that should be considered and fulfilled in the bid…" Article 43 of the PPP 

Executive Regulations further reiterates the language of article 24 of the PPP Law in terms 

of the components of the tender documents. 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples): 

n/a 

Does the 
procurement 
process include a 
pre-qualification 
stage to select a 
number of qualified 
bidders to present 
the full proposal? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

 

According to article 31 of the PPP Executive Regulations, a Pre-Qualification Committee 

shall be formed by the Competent Authority at the Administrative Authority and shall 

undertake the following functions: 

o Preparation of the pre-qualification document, setting of the relevant criteria, and 

listing of the required documents.  

http://www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg/


 

 

o Reply on the queries of the pre-qualification applicants; making replies available to all 

investors requesting qualification for the project. 

o Receipt of the pre-qualification applications, and registration in the record developed 

for this purpose according to its date of submission. 

o Examination of the pre-qualification applications, and verification of completion of all 

the required data and documents. 

o Request of necessary data and documents from the pre-qualification applicants 

according to the qualification document. 

o Study the submitted pre-qualification applications after submission; identifying the 

ones compliant with the set qualification criteria, and exclusion of the non-compliant. 

 

In accordance with article 33 of the same Regulations, the investors who are interested in 

competing for project execution shall apply for the pre-qualification stage as individual 

investor or in the form of a consortium of more than one investor.  

If yes, do the tender 
documents specify 
the prequalification 
criteria in order to 
make them 
available to all of 
the bidders? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 31 of the PPP Executive Regulations states "The prequalification committee 

composed by the competent authority at the administrative authority in accordance with 

Article 20 of the PPP Law shall carry out the following: a) Preparation of the pre-

qualification document, setting of the relevant criteria, and listing of the required 

documents.…" 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years that had a 
prequalification 
stage, how many of 
them included 
prequalification 
criteria in the 
tender documents? 
Please elaborate 

All of the projects 

Can interested 
parties/potential 
bidders submit 
questions to clarify 
the public 
procurement notice 
and/or the request 
for proposals? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

 

According to article 21 of the PPP Law, the Administrative Authority in coordination, with 

the PPP Central Unit, may invite qualified investors for private preliminary meetings to 



 

 

discuss issues related to the projects specification and initial preliminary conditions. 

Furthermore the enquiries and replies shall be made public to all qualified investors.   

In addition, article 49 of the PPP Executive Regulations provides that the Administrative 

Authority jointly with the PPP Unit may set a date in the tender procedure in which 

investors are allowed to send their inquiries and receive replies thereto. All the inquiries 

and its responses shall be made available to all qualified investors.  

If yes, does the 
procuring authority 
disclose those 
questions and 
clarifications to all 
of the potential 
bidders? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

 

According to article 21 of the PPP Law, the Administrative Authority in coordination, with 

the PPP Central Unit, may invite qualified investors for private preliminary meetings to 

discuss issues related to the projects specification and initial preliminary conditions. 

Furthermore the enquiries and replies shall be made public to all qualified investors.   

In addition, article 49 of the PPP Executive Regulations provides that the Administrative 

Authority jointly with the PPP Unit may set a date in the tender procedure in which 

investors are allowed to send their inquiries and receive replies thereto. All the inquiries 

and its responses shall be made available to all qualified investors.  

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years where 
questions were 
submitted, in how 
many were the 
questions and 
clarifications 
disclosed to all of 
the potential 
bidders? Please 
elaborate:  

All of the projects 

Besides questions 
and clarifications, 
can the procuring 
authority conduct 
other types of 
dialogue with the 
potential bidders? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

 

Article 23 of the PPP Law provides that the Administrative Authority, together with the 

PPP Central Unit, "may hold a competitive dialogue with the qualified Investors who 

submitted their non-binding offers based on the prior approval and under the supervision 

of the Supreme Committee for PPP Affairs in order to obtain explanations for the 

contents of the technical and financial elements. These dialogues will be with each bidder 

on an individual basis. Such dialogue shall take place on the basis of equality amongst the 



 

 

qualified Investors. The confidentiality of the discussions and disclosed information shall 

not be violated." 

Article 63 of the PPP Executive Regulations confirms the possibility of having a dialogue 

between the procuring authority and the potential bidders. The said article states, the 

Competent Authority pursuant to the approval of the Unit, and subsequent to the 

approval of the Supreme Committee, is entitled to tender the project on two phases, and 

conduct as phase one, a competitive dialogue with the purpose of obtaining the 

necessary clarifications on the elements of technical and financial offers in this phase. As 

phase two, final bids are to be submitted. Article 50 of the same Regulations states "The 

administrative authority may, in coordination with the PPP Central Unit, after submitting 

the invitation and before the deadline to submit the bids, invite to hold meetings with 

qualified bidders to discuss their inquiries on the project documents." 

And in accordance with article 67 of the Executive Regulations, by virtue of a decree 

issued by the Minister of Finance and upon the Unit's recommendations, a committee 

chaired by the Director of the Unit shall be formed to manage the competitive dialogue. 

If yes, does the 
procuring authority 
disclose the content 
and the results of 
the dialogue to all 
of the potential 
bidders? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years where any 
other type of 
dialogue was 
conducted, in how 
many was the 
content and the 
result of the 
dialogue disclosed 
to all of the 
potential bidders? 
Please elaborate:  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority require 
the bidders to 
prepare and present 
a financial model 
with their proposals 
?  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 

Practice 



 

 

legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority evaluate 
the proposals 
strictly and solely in 
accordance with the 
evaluation criteria 
stated in the tender 
documents? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 72 of the PPP Executive Regulations states, "[T]he committee for receipt and study 

of bids is requested to ensure the compatibility between the submitted technical offers 

with the specifications and requirements outlined in the tender document and shall be in 

charge evaluating bids according to the parameters stated in the tender document." 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years, in how many 
of them was the 
evaluation of the 
bidders conducted 
in accordance with 
the criteria stated in 
the tender 
documents? Please 
elaborate:  

All of the projects 

In the case where 
only one proposal is 
submitted (sole 
proposals), does the 
procuring authority 
follow any special 
procedure before 
awarding the PPP? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 81 of the PPP Executive Regulations provide, "[A] single bid may be accepted by a 

decision from the Competent Authority based on the recommendation of the committee 

for receipt and study of bids, after the approval of the Supreme Committee, if the 

following conditions were met:  

a. Public interest does not allow for re-tendering procedures, or that repeating it shall be 

futile. 

b. In a single bid case, it is accepted technically and is in accordance with the 

specifications and conditions. 

It is also permissible, after the consent of the Supreme Committee, to accept the lowest 

bid which value exceeds that of the public sector comparator with no more than 20% 

(twenty percent) from the value of said comparator, and when public interest so 

necessitates." 



 

 

If yes, what of the 
following options 
best describes the 
way the procuring 
authority deals with 
sole proposals? 
(Please select only 
one). The regulatory 
framework details a 
specific procedure 
that the procuring 
authority must 
follow before 
awarding a PPP 
contract where only 
one proposal is 
submitted.  

Yes 

Please specify:  Article 81 of the PPP Executive Regulations provide, "[A] single bid may be accepted by a 

decision from the Competent Authority based on the recommendation of the committee 

for receipt and study of bids, after the approval of the Supreme Committee, if the 

following conditions were met:  

a. Public interest does not allow for re-tendering procedures, or that repeating it shall be 

futile. 

b. In a single bid case, it is accepted technically and is in accordance with the 

specifications and conditions. 

It is also permissible, after the consent of the Supreme Committee, to accept the lowest 

bid which value exceeds that of the public sector comparator with no more than 20% 

(twenty percent) from the value of said comparator, and when public interest so 

necessitates." 

The regulatory 
framework 
considers sole 
proposals valid as 
long as they meet 
the conditions 
outlined in the 
tender documents.  

No 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
allow the award of a 
PPP contract if only 
one proposal is 
submitted.  

No 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions.  

No 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

In practice, what is 
the average number 

408 



 

 

of calendar days 
between the initial 
publication of the 
PPP public 
procurement notice 
and the award of 
the PPP? Number of 
calendar days:  

Does the procuring 
authority publish 
the award notice? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the means of 
publication and 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

If yes, is the public 
procurement award 
notice published 
online? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

The PPP Central Unit 

http://www.pppcentralunit.mof.gov.eg/Content/Home/Pages/Home_en.aspx and the 

Tender Authority's website. 

Does the procuring 
authority provide all 
the bidders with the 
result of the PPP 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

n/a 

If yes, does the 
notification of the 
result of the PPP 
procurement 
process include the 
grounds for the 
selection of the 
winning bid?  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework restrict 
or regulate in any 

Yes 



 

 

way negotiations 
with the selected 
bidder between the 
award and the 
signature of the PPP 
contract? 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Article 31 of the PPP Law states, "Negotiations with the successful bidder may take place 

regarding some clarifications and details pertaining to the technical and financial terms.  

Such negotiations shall not impact any contractual conditions stipulated in the invitation 

to bid as non-negotiable conditions, or conditions in respect of which no reservations 

were raised by the bidder in its submitted bid.  No amendments may be made in the 

technical and financial terms resulting in the reduction of terms included in the bid and 

based upon which the bid has been evaluated." 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years, in how many 
of them were the 
terms and 
conditions changed 
between the award 
and the signature of 
the PPP contract? 
Please elaborate:  

Some of the projects 

Does the procuring 
authority publish 
the PPP contract? 

No 

If yes, please specify 
the means of 
publication and 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

If yes, is it published 
online? 

n/a 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework establish 
any exceptions 
where the 
procurement 
process described 
above does not 
apply or allows for a 
“fast track” 
procedure? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 

n/a 



 

 

legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Unsolicited 
proposals 

Score: USP not regulated 

Does the regulatory 
framework allow for 
the submission of 
unsolicited 
proposals? (if no, 
skip to section F) 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

If yes, please 
specify, to the best 
of your knowledge, 
the percentage of 
PPP investments in 
your country 
approved as 
unsolicited 
proposals during 
the last five (5) 
years:  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority conduct 
an assessment to 
evaluate unsolicited 
proposals? 

n/a 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

If yes, does it ensure 
that the unsolicited 
proposal is 
consistent with the 
existing government 
priorities? 

n/a 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes how 
unsolicited 
proposals are 
evaluated against 
existing government 

n/a 



 

 

priorities? (Please 
select only one). 
The regulatory 
framework details a 
specific procedure 
to ensure the 
consistency of PPPs 
with other public 
investment 
priorities.  

If yes, please 
specify:  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework requires 
unsolicited 
proposals to be 
among the existing 
government 
priorities without 
establishing specific 
procedures to 
achieve that goal. 

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions. 

n/a 

Other n/a 

please specify:  n/a 

Among the 
unsolicited 
proposals approved 
within the last two 
(2) years, how many 
of them were a part 
of the existing 
government 
priorities? Please 
elaborate:  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority initiate a 
competitive PPP 
procurement 
procedure when 
proceeding with the 
unsolicited 
proposal? 

n/a 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority grant a 

n/a 



 

 

minimum period of 
time to additional 
prospective bidders 
(besides the 
proponent) to 
prepare their 
proposals? 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

and the time in 
calendar days: 

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority use any of 
the following 
mechanisms to 
reward/compensate 
the presentation of 
unsolicited 
proposals? (check 
all that apply): 
Access to the best 
and final offer. 

n/a 

Developer’s fee 
(reimbursing the 
original proponent 
for the project 
development cost). 

n/a 

Bid bonus. n/a 

Swiss challenge (If 
unsuccessful, the 
original proponent 
has the option to 
match the winning 
bid and win the 
contract). 

n/a 

Other n/a 

please specify: n/a 

Please provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

PPP Contract 
Management 

Score: 58 

Has the procuring or 
contract 
management 
authority 
established a 
system to manage 

Yes 



 

 

the implementation 
of the PPP contract? 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any) 

Article 5 of the PPP Law states, "The contracting administrative authority along with the 

other authorities concerned with the regulation and monitoring of the utilities and the 

services subject of the PPP contract, shall monitor the project company during the 

construction and commissioning of the project, and provision of the products and 

services subject of the PPP contract, and shall ensure the fulfillment of quality standards 

provided by the law; and may, in this regard, appoint representatives on its behalf to 

monitor execution in accordance with the conditions and provisions stipulated under the 

PPP contract and without prejudice to the monitoring criteria and rules set out by law.  If 

the PPP contract assigns the operation or utilization of the project to the project 

company, the administrative authority, in agreement with the project company, and 

under the supervision of the concerned authorities regulating and monitoring the utilities 

and services subject of the PPP contract, shall form a committee to ensure that the 

product or services rendered are in compliance with the required standards, and to 

submit periodic reports.  The PPP Executive Regulations of this Law shall determine the 

committee's rules of work and the reports to be submitted thereby.  In the case 

mentioned in the preceding paragraph, the project company must provide the committee 

with all required documents, information, or data necessary for the committee to 

undertake its mandate and shall allow the committee to visit and inspect the sites at any 

time, in accordance with the provisions of the PPP Executive Regulations of this Law." 

If yes, which of the 
following tools does 
it include (check all 
that apply)? 
Establishment of a 
PPP contract 
management team.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 5 of the PPP Law provides; "If the PPP contract assigns the operation or utilization 

of the project to the project company, the administrative authority, in agreement with 

the project company, and under the supervision of the concerned authorities regulating 

and monitoring the utilities and services subject of the PPP contract, shall form a 

committee to ensure that the product or services rendered are in compliance with the 

required standards, and to submit periodic reports." 

Participation of the 
members of the PPP 
contract 
management team 
in the PPP 
procurement 
process. 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Possibility to 
consult with PPP 
procurement 
experts when 

No 



 

 

managing the PPP 
contract.  

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Elaboration of a PPP 
implementation 
manual or an 
equivalent 
document.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

If there is a contract 
management team, 
in how many of the 
PPP projects 
procured within the 
last two (2) years 
did the 
management 
system and tools 
fully inform the 
contact 
management team? 
Please elaborate:  

Most of the projects 

Does the procuring 
or contract 
management 
authority establish a 
monitoring and 
evaluation system 
of the PPP contract? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Article 5 of the PPP Law provides; "The contracting Administrative Authority along with 

other concerned authorities regulating and monitoring the utilities and the services 

subject of the PPP contract, shall follow up on the Project Company during the 

construction and equipping of the project, and provision of the products and services 

subject of the PPP contract, and shall ensure the fulfillment of quality levels determined 

by the law; and may, in this regard, designate representatives on its behalf to monitor 

execution in accordance with the terms and provisions stipulated in the PPP contract and 

without prejudice to the criteria and monitoring bases set out by law" 

If yes, which of the 
following tools does 
it include (check all 
that apply)?  PPPCo 
must provide the 
procuring or 

Yes 



 

 

contract 
management 
authority with 
periodic operational 
and financial data.  

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

In accordance with article 13 of the PPP Law, the Project Company shall submit to the 

contracting Administrative Authority periodic reports on the construction, equipping, 

rehabilitation, maintenance, operation, and utilization works executed by the Project 

Company in accordance with the PPP contract. 

The procuring or 
contract 
management 
authority must 
periodically gather 
information on the 
performance of the 
PPP contract.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

Practice 

The procuring or 
contract 
management 
authority must 
establish a risk 
mitigation 
mechanism.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

The PPP contract 
performance 
information must 
be available to the 
public.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Is PPP contract 
performance 
information publicly 
available online? 

No 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 

Yes 



 

 

expressly regulate a 
change in the 
structure (i.e. 
stakeholder 
composition) of 
PPPCo? 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Article 36 of the PPP Law states; "The project company may not be dissolved, its legal 

structure may not be changed, its capital may not be reduced without the prior approval 

of the competent authority of the contracting administrative authority. The statutes of 

the project company shall include a prohibition on the transfer of its shares prior to the 

date of completion of the construction, commissioning or development works, and the 

transfer of shares owned by the majority of the shareholders of the project company 

after such date, unless a prior written approval is granted by the competent authority of 

the administrative authority.  In all cases, shares of the project company shall not be 

pledged except for the purposes of financing or refinancing the PPP project. Any 

procedure or action that is contrary to the provisions of this article shall be null and void." 

If yes, which of the 
following 
circumstances are 
specifically 
regulated? (check 
all that apply):  Any 
change in PPPCo 
during an initial 
period (e.g. 
construction and 
first five years of 
operation).   

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Article 36 of the PPP Law states; "The project company may not be dissolved, its legal 

structure may not be changed, its capital may not be reduced without the prior approval 

of the competent authority of the contracting administrative authority. The statutes of 

the project company shall include a prohibition on the transfer of its shares prior to the 

date of completion of the construction, commissioning or development works, and the 

transfer of shares owned by the majority of the shareholders of the project company 

after such date, unless a prior written approval is granted by the competent authority of 

the administrative authority. In all cases, shares of the project company shall not be 

pledged except for the purposes of financing or refinancing the PPP project. Any 

procedure or action that is contrary to the provisions of this article shall be null and void." 

In case of a change 
affecting the 
controlling interest, 
the replacing entity 
must meet the 
same technical 
qualifications as the 
original operator.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 



 

 

Flexibility to 
substitute non-
controlling interest 
after the initial 
period. 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
expressly regulate 
the modification or 
renegotiation of the 
PPP contract (once 
the contract is 
singed)? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/ regulatory 
provisions:  

Article 7 of the PPP Law provides that the Administrative Authority is entitled to amend 

the conditions of construction, equipment, rehabilitation and other works as well as the 

services availability payment agreed upon under the PPP contract. If the PPP contract 

includes the entitlement of the Project Company to operate or utilize the project, and if 

required for the public interest, the Administrative Authority has the right to amend the 

rules of operation or utilization including the sale prices of products or services. These 

modifications will only take place within the scope agreed upon in the PPP contract and 

after the approval of the Supreme Committee for Public Private Partnership Affairs, and 

without prejudice to the right of the Project Company, or the Administrative Authority (as 

the case may be), for compensation in accordance with the conditions and rules 

stipulated in the PPP contract. If the sale price of the product or the services provision 

payment is amended, such amendment shall not have retroactive effect. Article 8 also 

sanctions the principle of amendment. The minimum requirements in a PPP contract as 

provided in article 34 of the PPP Law include, "g. regulating the right of the Administrative 

Authority to amend the conditions of the project’s construction, equipment, 

maintenance, operation, and utilization and other obligations of the Project Company, in 

addition to the basis and mechanisms of compensation for such amendments." 

Additionally, article 37 of the PPP Law provides; "Without prejudice to articles 7 and 8 of 

this Law, any articles of the PPP contract or its supplementary agreements shall not be 

amended unless approved by its parties. If the obligations of the contracting 

Administrative Authority are related to financial obligations of any other Administrative 

Authority, such amendment shall not be effective unless there is a prior written approval 

from such authority.” 

The Project Company shall not waiver the PPP contract or any of its rights or obligations 

there under except for the purpose of financing and after a prior written approval from 

the Competent Authority of the contracting Administrative Authority. Any agreements 

inconsistent with the provisions of this article shall be deemed to be null and void.  

If yes, which of the 
following 
circumstances are 
specifically 
regulated? (check 
all that apply): A 

No 



 

 

change in the scope 
and/or object of the 
contract.  

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

A change in the risk 
allocation of the 
contract.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

A change in the 
investment plan or 
duration of the 
contract.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
expressly regulate 
the following 
circumstances that 
may occur during 
the life of the PPP 
contract? (check all 
that apply): Force 
Majeure.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

According to article 8 of the PPP Law, "In case of the occurrence of unforeseen 

circumstances after execution of the PPP contract, including amendments to laws or 

regulations that were enforceable at the time of execution of the PPP contract, it may be 

agreed to amend the PPP contract in accordance with the conditions and rules stipulated 

in the PPP contract.” According to article 34 (i) of the same Law, the PPP Contract must 

include provisions addressing the determination of the basis of risk allocation in respect 

of sudden accidents, force majeure, or discovery of antiquities, inter alia, as the case may 

be, and the resultant compensation. 

Material Adverse 
government action. 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

Practice 

Change in the Law.  Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

According to article 8 of the PPP Law; "In case of the occurrence of unforeseen 

circumstances after execution of the PPP contract, including amendments to laws or 

regulations that were enforceable at the time of execution of the PPP contract, it may be 

agreed to amend the PPP contract in accordance with the conditions and rules stipulated 



 

 

in the PPP contract.” According to article 34 (i) of the same Law, the PPP Contract must 

include provisions addressing the determination of the basis of risk allocation in respect 

of sudden accidents, force majeure, or discovery of antiquities, inter alia, as the case may 

be, and the resultant compensation. 

Refinancing. Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Practice 

Other. No 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework establish 
a specific dispute 
resolution 
mechanism for 
PPPs? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions 

Article 35 of the PPP Law states: “The PPP contract shall be subject to the provisions of 

the Egyptian Law. Any contrary agreement shall be deemed to be null and void.  

After the approval of the Supreme Committee for PPP Affairs, it may be agreed to resolve 

disputes resulting from the PPP contract through arbitration, or any other non-judicial 

means of dispute resolution according to what was stipulated in the PPP contract.” 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
dispute resolution 
mechanism for 
PPPs? (Please select 
only one). The 
regulatory 
framework details 
specific resolution 
mechanisms for 
disputes arising 
during the 
implementation of 
the PPP.  

No 

If yes, please 
specify: 

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes that a 
dispute resolution 
mechanism should 
be regulated in the 
contract. 

Yes 



 

 

The regulatory 
framework provide 
the parties with 
recourse to 
arbitration but no 
other alternative 
dispute resolution 
mechanism. 

No 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework allow for 
the lenders to take 
control of the PPP 
project (lender step-
in right) if either 
PPPCo defaults or if 
the PPP contract is 
under threat of 
termination for 
failure to meet 
service obligations? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Article 38 of the PPP Law states; "The contracting administrative authority shall be 

entitled to conclude direct agreements with the project's financing institutions and the 

project company, to regulate the method of payment of the financial obligations of the 

administrative authority to the project company and the financing institutions. Such 

agreements may include a provision whereby the Ministry of Finance guarantees the 

administrative authority in the fulfillment of its contractual financial obligations. Such 

agreements shall include a provision regulating the right of the financing institution to 

step in and assume the role of the project company in executing the provisions of the PPP 

contract, or to appoint a new investor after the approval of the competent authority, in 

case the project company defaults in either performing its material obligations, or 

meeting the quality levels established by law or in the PPP contract, in a manner that 

entitles the competent authority to terminate the PPP contract." 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
lender step-in right? 
(Please select only 
one). The regulatory 
framework 
expressly regulates 
the lender step-in 
rights.   

No 

If yes, please 
specify:  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes that the 
lender step-in rights 

No 



 

 

should be regulated 
in the contract.  

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes that a 
direct agreement 
should be signed 
with the lenders.  

Yes 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
expressly establish 
the grounds for 
termination of a 
PPP contract? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
specify:  

Practice 

and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

Practice 

If yes, does the 
regulatory 
framework also 
establish the 
consequences for 
the termination of 
the PPP contract? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Are you aware of 
any reforms (in 
practice or in laws, 
regulations, 
policies, etc.) 
related to PPPs 
that: Took place in 
2015, are ongoing 
and/or are planned 
to be adopted 
BEFORE June 1, 
2016? 

No 

Please describe:  n/a 

Are you aware of 
any reforms (in 
practice or in laws, 
regulations, 
policies, etc.) 

No 



 

 

related to PPPs 
that: 50.2. Are 
ongoing and/or are 
planned to be 
adopted AFTER June 
1, 2016? 

Please describe:  n/a 

 


